APPROVED
The 1462ND Regular Meeting of the City Council was held on Tuesday, January 17th, 2017 in the Council Chambers at City Hall.

Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Mayor Brent Teske.
Present were Mrs. Williams, Mr. Zimmerman, Mr. Beach, Mrs. Smith, Mr. Olsen and City Treasurer/Clerk Audray McCollum. Ms. Campbell and City administrator Jim Hammons were absent. 

Mr. Olsen made a motion to approve the minutes from the regular meeting # 1461 held on January 3, 2017.
Mr. Zimmerman second.
Motion passed.

Announcements:  
Mayor Teske announced that the city will be adjusting water bills due to the cold weather. Citizens need to contact city hall with any questions or concerns. 
Mayor Teske said the city was monitoring the creek levels and will have equipment on standby if there was any danger of flooding.

Committee Reports:
Cemetery/Parks: Mrs. Williams had a committee meeting earlier in the day.   Mrs. Williams reported that Jennifer Nelson (River Front Blues Festive) had attended the meeting and had some suggestions on improving the River Front park.  These included expansion of power, river bank edge delineation, replacement of damaged trees and blocking noise from BNSF trains.
Mrs. Williams said the committee discussed creating a list of maintenance items and improvements for the cemetery, parks and updating the user agreement for the Fred Brown Pavilion.  No final decisions were made.
Fire:  None
Police:  None.
Resolutions/Ordinances: Mrs. Smith reported the committee had met and discussed revising some ordinances.  
Lights/Streets/Sidewalks: Mr. Beach expressed concerns with the fire hydrants’ on 10th street being buried in snow.
Building: None.
Water/Sewer: None 
Personnel: Mr. Olsen said the committee had met and will give their recommendation for police chief later in the meeting.
Budget:  Mrs. Williams will have the six month budget report to council for the February 6th meeting.
Finance: None.
City Administrator: None
CAG: None
KRDC: None
City County Health Board: None

Public Comment on Non- Agenda Items: 
None:

New Business:
Select Chief of Police:
Mr. Olsen stated there were four applications; one had declined before interviews were conducted.  The personnel committee and two police commissioners interviewed the final three.  Their recommendation for police chief was Scott Kessel.  Mr. Kessel was certified in Montana, knows Montana law and has served on the Libby Police Department for over a year. Mr. Kessel was recommended by Chief Watson and officer Short.

Mr. Olsen made a motion to promote officer Kessel to chief Kessel.
Mr. Zimmerman second.

Council discussion: Mrs. Smith asked for written recommendation in the future from the personnel committee.

Mayor Teske invited Mr. Kessel to introduce himself and express his interest in why he would like to serve as the police chief.

Mr. Scott Kessel thanked the council and stated he was honored to be given the chance to serve the community and would make sure the police department would do their best to serve the community. 

Mr. Kessel has worked for the Libby Police Department for the past year, Beaverhead sheriff’s department for eight years prior.  Mr. Kessel had served in different areas of law enforcement since 1984.  
Mr. Kessel would like to keep communication open for the citizens of Libby as well as the council.

Motion passed.

Mr. Kessel was then sworn in by Mayor Teske.
Mr. Kessel position as police chief will start February 1, 2017.

Interview and select planning board position (bubble):
Mayor Teske invited Virginia Kocieda to introduce herself and express her interest in why she would like to be on the planning board.

Ms. Kocieda moved to Libby from Philadelphia a year ago.  Ms. Kocieda has a bachelor’s degree in microbiology a PhD in Microbiology and Immunology. Ms. Kocieda is a senior research associate for a consulting company out east.  Ms. Kocieda would like to serve on the planning board and become more involved with the community.

Mrs. Smith explained the different functions of the planning board.  Mrs. Smith was very excited that Ms. Kocieda wanted to serve on the planning board.

Mr. Beach asked Ms. Kocieda to explain her association with the south of south street organization of Philadelphia.  Ms. Kocieda stated she had helped with building houses and made sure buildings were up to code.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mrs. Smith made a motion to appoint Virginia Kocieda to the planning board as one of extraterritorial positions.
Mr. Olsen second.
Motion passed.


Transfer lease Montana Athletic Club to Pure North, INC (Ericka Hartley) on February 1, 2017:
Mr. Zimmerman made a motion to grant the transfer of lease for the MAC.
Mr. Beach second.
Motion passed.

Renew contract with Fraser Management and Consulting, PLLC:
Mr. Zimmerman made a motion to accept the contract with Fraser management.
Mrs. Williams second.

Council discussion: Mr. Zimmerman asked if the council could request Mike Fraser to speak at council meetings or if the mayor had to?
Mayor Teske responded that the way the contract was written either the council or the mayor could request this. 
Mr. Olsen requested that all parties be present at any future contract signings.
Public comment: DC Orr, 1117 Nevada, asked the council to utilize Fraser Management to the best of their ability. Mr. Orr would like Fraser Management to look at the Flower creek dam and make sure it is structurally secure. Mr. Orr feels this would be in Libby’s best interest.

Motion Passed.

Economic Development Fund policy Draft:
Mrs. Smith gave an overview of why she drafted the Economic Development fund policy and asked council for their input and ideas.
Council discussion followed.
Public comment: DC Orrr, 1117 Nevada, expressed several concerns over past practices from the Economic development and the LADC.  Mr. Orr urged the council to take their time and get all facts before drafting a new policy.  Mr. Orr had concerns with KRDC being involved since two members are council members and sit on the KRDC board. 

No action was taken.

Ordinance No.1891-An ordinance prohibiting any property in the City of Libby from being used for facilities and operations authorized under the Montana Medical Marijuana act to cultivate, manufacture or distribute marijuana as set forth in MCA 50-46-301, ET SEQ, for a period of NINETY DAYS, finding such a temporary prohibiting to be necessary immediately to preserve the peace, health, and safety of the city and its residents, and referring the matter to the city of Libby Planning Board and declaring and effective date:
Mrs. Smith explained that Ordinance 1891 is a ninety day moratorium so the city can prepare an effective ordinance. 1891 is an emergency ordinance, the city believed this was a matter of public safety and needed to be addressed urgently.

Mrs. Smith made a motion to adopt Ordinance 1891.
Mrs. Williams second.

Public discussion: DC Orr, 1117 Nevada, stated the city can’t claim that it did not know this was coming. Mr. Orr said this is a bad way to do business because there was no public participation.

Motion passed, Mr. Olsen abstained from the vote.


Approve 2017 City of Libby liquor and coin operated licenses received to date:
Mr. Zimmerman made a motion to approve the City of Libby liquor and coin operated licenses received to date.
Mr. Beach second.
Motion passed.

Approval of renewal business licenses received to date:
Mrs. Williams made a motion to approve all renewal business licenses received to date.
Mr. Zimmerman second.
Motion passed.

Approval of all new business licenses received to date:
Mrs. Smith made a motion to approve all new business licenses received to date.
Mr. Beach second.
Motion passed.

Unfinished Business:
Mrs. Smith made a motion to approve Mountain Rose Counseling business license.
Mr. Zimmerman second.
Motion passed.

General Comments from the Council:
Mr. Olsen stated the snow berms between 5th and 3rd were making it impossible to travel on those roads.  Mr. Olsen would like to eliminate parking or have no snow berms during winter months. Mayor Teske agreed with Mr. Olsen and said the city was looking at different options to deal with the issue.
Mrs. Smith would like all new businesses be listed on the agenda.

Adjournment:
Mrs. Williams made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
Mrs. Smith second.
Motion passed.
Meeting was adjourned at 8:05 pm.


 
______________                         Attest; ______________________________
Mayor, Brent Teske                               Audray J. McCollum, City Clerk-Treasurer
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